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The question of how much weight to lift is one that has been hotly 
debated since the inception of weight lifting as an organized 
pursuit.  Depending on which source you consult, you may receive a 
number of answers to this question.  The answer that is right for you 
is directly linked with the results you hope to achieve, as differing 
stimuli will, perforce, bring about different responses.  In this 
article, we'll discuss some of the broad categories of training, 
their goals, and how those goals inform the amount of weight that may 
be required.  

Raw Power:

Competitive Olympic lifters and Powerlifters will indicate that the 
primary rationale and most important purpose of a resistance training 
program is to be able to lift as much weight as possible for a single 
repetition.  The training methodologies that allow these lifters to 
excel at a single, extraordinary burst of power are somewhat varied 
in themselves, both on mechanical and methodological lines.  Bloody 
wars of words are waged as to which program is right.  Regardless of 
which program is most scientifically sound, their goal is essentially 
the same: to train a person's body, as near as possible, to the very 
edge of its capability to move a heavy weight.  In order to reach 
this goal, nearly all the programs seeking to maximize strength and 
applicable power will train with high weights, seeking to continually 
increase the amount of weight that the lifter can move.  

These goals are limited only by the lifter's ability to manipulate 
the weight with proper form, and by his or her ability to recover 
between workouts.  In any lifting program, pushing an athlete beyond 
the point where safe lifting form is possible is unwise.  A training 
regime in which injury is the average result is not likely to 
succeed, so the athlete's health must be taken into account when 
determining the ideal level of intensity.  In the same way, the 
lifter must not be stimulated with such intense training that she 
cannot adequately recover and rebuild the distressed tissues of her 
body.  This is a condition called overtraining, and has been proven 
to be counterproductive at the least, and can even be unhealthy in 
the long term.  In a competitive weight lifting program, these 
factors must be considered, and the individual's physical and mental 
limits must be approached in order to achieve maximum performance.

For anyone who has been inculcated into the ranks of these goal-based 
weight lifting programs, we consider the possibility of increasing 
our personal best lifts with a sense of purpose.  When we think of 
the sound that several 45 pound plates make as they mutter against 



one another on the end of a bar, we experience a little thrill. 
Heaving a weight far in excess of our own body's off the ground, 
uncomfortable as it may be, sends visions of sugarplums dancing 
through our heads.  It's classic "more is better" thinking, and has 
all the baggage of that philosophy.  In my view, the lifting events 
that allow all manner of gear, and perhaps give sloppy or highly 
altered form a pass in order to yield higher weight totals, are a 
victim of this thinking.  But this isn't the place to debate the fine 
points of raw versus gear-assisted lifting totals.  

In the end, it's all about moving more weight, and what the lifter 
looks like, what effect the training has on his or her health, 
etcetera--these have no bearing.  It's strength for strength's sake. 
Most lifters find that they can only give forth a certain amount of 
effort over the long term, that they can bear only so much discomfort 
and disruption of their daily lifestyle.  For them, perhaps, their 
mental limits are the primary limiting factor.  Others may find that 
some physical drawback will limit their progress.  Lifting with an 
eye toward maximal performance can be cruel and demanding.  If you 
decide that this is the direction you would like to go, take care in 
your goal-setting process, as the ambition of your goals will have a 
direct effect upon the tribulation you will face as you attempt to 
reach them.

Athletic Strength:

Another philosophy that is often put forward is the idea that we lift 
in order to add strength and toughness for the purpose of improving 
athletic performance.  Though the race is not always to the swift nor 
the battle to the strong, there are but rare circumstances that we 
wouldn't choose to be as swift and strong as possible.  

In these programs, the exercises that would most benefit an athlete 
are chosen, and are trained in such a way as to strengthen the 
targeted body systems.  The end result is more involved in 
translating the strength gained in the gym with positive results on 
the playing field.  While lifting more is generally better, it cannot 
come at the cost of mobility, or manifest in such a way as to 
compromise athletic performance.  Lifting "just for the numbers" is 
not always productive.  For instance, a boxer or wrestler cannot 
embark upon a program that would cause him to gain weight and go into 
a different weight class, unless that is an already-agreed-upon part 
of his training.  In the same way, a tennis player may find that 
long-term emphasis upon maximum strength and size will run counter to 
her goals, as her event requires quick movement and great endurance.

A good athletic training regimen attempts to induce productive 
changes in the body, while minimizing risk of injury and possible 
negative side effects.  Thus, it's all about what the upside of the 



exercise may be.  To that end, the exercises must only be trained 
with a weight that will suffice to change the athlete's body in a way 
that enhances performance.

This is all fine and good for those of us who are participating in an 
organized sport of some kind, but what about the vast bulk of the 
populace, who merely wish to improve their capacity to confront their 
daily chores with an improved capability and confidence?  If we are 
perceptive, we can deduce the weaknesses of our body by analyzing 
those activities which prove the most taxing as we move through the 
world.  If we keep a list of these troublesome activities and 
consider what body systems support them, we can put together a plan 
of action to make us more adept and comfortable at "the game of 
life", as it were.  In my Caveman Gym Handbook, I discuss the basic 
movements that the human body is capable of, and how a handful of 
simple exercises can improve upon each of them.  If you are 
interested, please give that document a gander.  Please read further 
in this article for an additional discussion about training for 
health, which is an intrinsically related topic.

Aesthetic Training:

Here, we're talking about what is most frequently called 
Bodybuilding.  While bodybuilders can often be strong and lift heavy 
weights, this is primarily a side-effect, rather than a primary goal. 
In any type of aesthetically-motivated program, the primary aim is to 
train the body in such a way as to cause muscles to become larger, 
more defined, and more pleasing to the eye.  

Any stimulus of the muscle tissue that overloads it will cause a 
phenomenon called hypertrophy.  Hypertrophy means that the muscle 
grows larger.  When a powerlifter or athlete sees significant growth 
in her muscles, it is primarily a side effect of strength gains.  If 
they could choose, most athletes would like to be as light as 
possible, while at the same time being as strong as possible.  They 
wish to enhance their strength-to-mass ratio, as this facilitates 
dynamic movement.  

A bodybuilder, on the other hand, almost always wants more muscle 
mass.  They don't have to jump high or run far.  They don't have to 
perform a staggering feat of acrobatic precision.  They just have to 
flex and look awesome.  Bad goal?  No.  But for them, whatever weight 
will create growth in their muscles is sufficient.  This weight, if 
they keep progressing, will naturally get higher, as their body 
becomes accustomed to stimulus and requires more intensity to 
continue growing, but there are a variety of ways to create 
intensity, with moving greater weight being only one of them.



I will, just for a moment, digress and consider intensity and the 
ways in which it can be created.  An intense activity produces a 
profound result upon the systems of the body.  For instance, 
sprinting at full speed will quickly exhaust even the finest athlete. 
How fast the athlete is able to sprint is a function of how 
efficiently the person moves, the person's morphology (body shape), 
and her strength-to-mass ratio.  How long the person can sprint is a 
function of her ability to take in and process oxygen and the level 
of energy-producing molecules present in her muscle tissue.  The 
sprinter's ability to recover and return to body equilibrium is, 
again, a function of cardiovascular capacity, as the debt of oxygen 
within her system must be solved through the process of heightened 
respiration and heartbeat.

For the purposes of resistance training, intensity is a function of 
how heavy the object being moved is, the distance the movement forces 
the object to travel, and the leverage created by said object. 
Additionally, the speed at which the object is accelerated in the 
concentric phase of the lift (going toward the "top" of the 
movement), the length of the static phase of the lift (how long the 
object is held stationary at the apex of the motion), and the 
duration of the eccentric phase (the negative or "down" element of 
the movement) are all of interest to us.  

Once we analyze the basic difficulties of the lift in the ways listed 
above, we can then consider the number of repetitions we perform 
consecutively (reps), the number of times we perform this set of 
exercises (sets), and the amount of rest we allow the body between 
those sets.  By increasing any of the metrics listed above, we can 
increase the intensity of an exercise.  

Activities that derive their intensity from moving high levels of 
resistance for short durations emphasize strength.  Examples of this 
include a maximum-effort deadlift or squat for less than five 
repetitions.  

Activities that seek to transmit maximal energy in a sudden, dynamic 
effort emphasize power production.  The Olympic lifts, the clean and 
jerk and the snatch, are good examples of this.  In the same vein, a 
basketball player's vertical leap to grab a rebound, or a shot 
putter's throw, are also power movements.

Efforts that stress muscular endurance produce a high load upon the 
body, either through high repetitions, or by asking the resistance to 
be held over time.  A deliberate set of breathing squats for twenty 
repetitions, the long cycles of kettlebell work, or carrying a heavy 
object for distance all serve this function.



Bodybuilding work tends toward high volume training, the desired 
effect to create the "pump" in the muscles, such that they are 
suffused with blood.  Conventional wisdom dictates that the most 
effective way to enact such a pump is to lift moderate weights for 
repetitions of eight or more.  There are a variety of set/rep 
routines that have been employed, from the superset method, which 
eliminates rest by targeting two muscle groups and moving quickly 
back and forth between the relevant exercises, to progressive 
failure, wherein the weight is stripped or lowered each time a rep 
cannot be completed.  These are just a few examples of bodybuilding 
routines.

The exercises that aesthetically-oriented lifters choose are often 
different from those who are training for athletic or strength 
reasons, though not exclusively so.  Their training theory is also 
frequently different, where athletes and strength-seekers tend to use 
broad, full body movements like squat and power clean, rather than 
muscle isolation movements, like biceps curls, which are a staple of 
bodybuilding.

To my knowledge, almost no one has suggested training deadlift or 
clean and jerk for "the pump".  "The puke?"  Perhaps.  But lifting 
with the primary intent of hypertrophy over strength is the territory 
of bodybuilding.  Again, I must point out that I have nothing against 
bodybuilding.  Any motivation that gets people in the gym and 
grappling with the iron is good enough for me.

Lifting to Get Healthy:

There is no more rational goal than to improve our health and stave 
off injury, infirmity, and disease.  In this regard, resistance 
training has been documented to be a highly effective tool.  Never 
mind people who protest that they can't resistance train because 
they're old, hurt, sick, lazy, pressed for time, or have a painful 
paper cut.  It has been shown in multiple studies that even moderate 
training for short intervals can have a positive effect on someone's 
health.  A study I read years ago found that even those of greatly 
advanced age could, within a short duration and with a rudimentary 
lifting program, greatly improve their functional strength.  The 
subjects in the study were men in their 70s and 80s, and many of them 
doubled their strength within the few months of the study.  Yes, 
doubled.  Unless you're gravely ill, your body will try its best to 
adapt to new challenges.  Do you have to be more careful if you have 
injuries?  Clearly.  Is no longer being twenty-three a reason to jut 
give up?  No.

I propose that lifting to gain healthful results should be undertaken 
in much the same way as training to improve sport performance.  The 
movements that benefit us in a dynamic sport create changes in our 



bodies which are broadly applicable to challenges in daily life. 
There is no downside to increased strength, endurance, agility, and 
physical toughness.  At the least, my imagination is confounded when 
I try to imagine any drawbacks to the aforementioned improvements.

It is not uncommon that someone who wishes to improve his health, and 
thus would be best served by training in much the same way as an 
athlete would, finds himself on a program that would be more suited 
to a bodybuilder.  In fact, many well-meaning friends and exercise 
professionals will recommend such a program.

Will a bodybuilding program lead to health benefits?  Sure.  However, 
building strength and capability in the fundamental systems of the 
body is more efficiently done with an athletic strength program.  The 
reasons that many trainers and friends do not recommend such 
activities are manifold.  The first of which is that there is a 
notion that these lifts are not safe for anyone who is not already in 
prime shape.  The second is that most people are not familiar enough 
with these lifts to adequately train another person in their 
performance.  Finally, and perhaps most critically, these exercises 
are difficult, and cannot be done, if you will excuse me for my 
bluntness, half-assed.

Thus, people who would rapidly make progress if given the right 
advice will instead be taught to go through the motions of exercise, 
and therefore make only slow and incremental gains.  Let me be clear 
about this: if you are working out entirely on machines, and are 
using only the lightest settings for your exercises, you will realize 
almost no benefit.  The exercises that are most effective stress the 
whole system, initiating multiple muscle groups, raising your heart 
rate, and overloading the muscular/skeletal system.  By overload, I 
mean that the exercise stresses your body in a way that your basic 
daily chores never do.  Lifting weights should, if it is to be 
effective, be the most difficult thing you do all day.  Otherwise, 
you're just spinning your wheels.

What does that mean, in regard to weight?  I can't give you an exact 
heuristic, but I can say that, beyond the first few weeks, when we 
are learning the movements and improving our body's basic 
flexibility, we must move more enough weight for enough reps to 
assure that our system has to struggle to complete the workout.

If you feel safer being guided through movements by a machine at 
first, I will not rail against it.  If you are unsure of how best to 
exercise with free weights, the machines can give you at least some 
direction.  That said, it is incumbent upon you, should you wish to 
succeed and come nearer your fitness goals, to TRY.  



That means that you must attempt higher weights when the settings 
you've used in the past become easy.  It means you will have to be 
consistent, not just exercising from time to time.

I am not here to point to one program that will perform miracles for 
everyone.  Such a program does not exist.  I will tell you that, in 
terms of creating broadly-applicable strength, free weights are more 
effective, if used with proper form.  These free weights can take the 
form of barbells, dumbbells, kettlebells, big rocks, engine blocks, 
or the implements I suggest for the caveman gym.  

Movements in the vein of the squat, deadlift, overhead press, power 
clean, and so on are the stimuli that have the most efficient and 
systemic effect upon our bodies.  They teach our nerve centers to 
fire in harmony.  They strengthen our muscles, tendons, and ligaments 
in such a way as to make us bigger, faster, and stronger.  They lead, 
over time, to increased bone mass and tougher tissues.  In many 
cases, the increased metabolic rate that athletic lifting brings 
about will lead to a more favorable bodyfat percentage.  

I sometimes joke that if everyone deadlifted, there would be no war. 
That is hyperbole, of course, but for the vast majority of people, a 
fundamental exercise like the deadlift could stand them in good stead 
for every other pursuit in life.  It has been my personal experience 
that, in the aftermath of a heavy lifting session, the anxieties of 
the day and the abstract concerns we are burdened with tend to be 
less annoying.  The body, as we hoist up a heavy weight, releases all 
manner of chemicals from our endocrine system.  Among these are 
androgens, which spur muscle growth and recovery.  Others include 
endorphins, which are mode-elevating or mood stabilizing in nature. 
Finally, in our sedentary lifestyle, a bout of hard effort serves 
almost as a palette cleanser, reminding us that we are living 
animals, physical in nature, and that our bodies are present for more 
than just an auxiliary system for our fingertips and eyeballs.

So, in closing, I come back to the question: how much weight should 
we be lifting?  Enough that everything else seems light and easy. 
Enough that our bodies are gradually reforged by the nobility of the 
effort.  Enough that we find ourselves better for the pursuit.  The 
ambition of our goals dictates how titanic or mundane our efforts 
must be.  There is no pill or injection that will do our work for us, 
no machine to reprogram our bodies.  We must get where we're going 
with sweat and resolve.  If being mighty were a thing of trifling 
difficulty, it would not be noteworthy.  It is by our willingness to 
expend effort and suffer momentary discomfort that we differentiate 
ourselves from the norm.


